North Carolina Department of State Treasurer

North Carolina Hospitals: Extreme Price Markups, Failures in Transparency for Shoppable Hospital Services

North Carolina State Health Plan for Teachers and State Employees

Data Analysis: Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health

Data Source: Turquoise Health

Too many North Carolina hospitals are violating federal rules to hide their prices from patients. The anti-competitive infractions thwart patients' ability to make informed decisions about their health care. High prices, especially those charged by hospitals, are the main reason why the United States spends far more on health care than other developed countries, but there is little accountability and less transparency to protect patients' financial health.^{1 2 3 4} Across 140 North Carolina hospitals, prices vary widely, costing some patients thousands of dollars simply for choosing one hospital over another. Hospitals levy price markups of up to 1,120% on routine care and basic services. Even uninsured patients face inflated cash prices far above Medicare rates, which the government sets to reimburse hospitals for their cost of care. The majority of North Carolina hospitals self-reported profiting off Medicare rates over six years, but this has not stopped the most expensive subset of hospitals from charging patients and businesses as much as 24 times what Medicare pays for common services. On average, only 51% of the 140 hospitals disclosed commercial insurance prices across 16 common shoppable services, and this disclosure rate dropped to 42% for cash prices across the 16 shoppable services. Just five hospitals disclosed commercial prices for every service.⁵ Until the state acts to strengthen and enforce federal price transparency rules, patients have little recourse against crippling medical debt. Workers now lose 20% of a paycheck to health care costs,⁶ and one in five North Carolinians is trapped in medical debt collections.⁷ Worse, hospitals sued 7,517 patients to collect medical debt, using the court system to charge interest on judgments and place liens on families' homes.8

Widespread failures in price transparency have exposed North Carolinians to huge markups and extreme variations in hospital prices. For even a simple urinalysis, the most expensive hospitals charge up to 12 times what more affordable hospitals ask patients to pay.⁹

Statewide data show hospitals inflating median commercial prices by more than 700% of Medicare rates for some common services. Rising deductibles have made patients responsible for a larger portion of these bills, but because of opaque billing processes patients often cannot see their charges until months after the fact.¹⁰ ¹¹ ¹² ¹³ ¹⁴

The current and former presidents of the United States signed executive orders to establish patients' right to know hospital prices and to empower patients to protect their financial health. Under the Hospital Price Transparency Final Rule, the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) requires hospitals to post: 1) a consumer-friendly display of at least 300 shoppable services, and 2) a comprehensive, machine-readable file of all standard charges for all payers and all plans.

These federal rules elevate patients' access to hospital prices, but many North Carolina hospitals are hiding their prices, blocking patients from shopping for affordable care. The problem of hospital noncompliance is especially severe for "cash prices," further hurting uninsured patients already vulnerable to high costs, crippling medical debt and hospital lawsuits.¹⁵

Rising health care costs are endangering the future of the North Carolina State Health Plan for Teachers and State Employees. When North Carolina State Treasurer Dale R. Folwell, CPA, took office, he inherited a \$32.5 billion unfunded liability, making the State Health Plan just 2.94% funded.¹⁷ When Treasurer Folwell asked UNC Health what it charged to treat state employees, the hospital rebuffed his request. Instead, it sent him more than 200 pages of nothing but redacted black boxes.¹⁸ All but three of the state's hospitals have boycotted the State Health Plan's Clear Pricing Project, which aimed to increase transparency and lower prices.¹⁹

Treasurer Folwell reached out to researchers from the Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health who previously have studied hospital prices and compliance with federal price transparency rules. The Bloomberg School researchers provided a summary analysis of hospital pricing data based on June 2023 data from Turquoise Health, a software company that collects and displays hospital prices for patients and researchers to facilitate price transparency in health care.²⁰ Turquoise Health's data has been cited in numerous academic studies and media investigations.

A common blood test might cost...

\$12.05 at affordable hospitals. \$88.40 at expensive hospitals.

Researchers analyzed the prices of 16 common shoppable services for 140 hospitals in North Carolina, including: a major joint replacement, gallbladder removal, mammography, colonoscopy, sleep study, routine electrocardiogram, complete blood test, automated urinalysis, routine obstetric care for cesarean and vaginal deliveries, tonsillectomy, MRI of a leg joint, CT scan of the head, MRI of the brain, CT scan of the abdomen and pelvis, and an ultrasound of a uterus during pregnancy in June 2023.²¹

Their analysis uncovered alarming disparities in prices and huge markups from Medicare. The most expensive subset of North Carolina hospitals charged commercially insured patients as much as 1,670% more than other hospitals for the same service, and such price disparities can cost patients and businesses tens of thousands of dollars. Noncompliance with federal price transparency rules was also widespread, with an average disclosure rate of 51% for commercial negotiated rates and 42% for cash prices. Only five hospitals disclosed commercial negotiated rates for all 16 services, and just one hospital disclosed cash prices for all 16 services.²²

North Carolina hospitals are charging commercially insured patients hundreds or thousands of dollars more than Medicare for common services. For commer-

Exhibit A

North Carolina Hospital Commercial, Cash and Medicare Advantage Prices

Description	Median Commercial	Median Cash	Median Medicare Advantage	Median Commercial Markup from Medicare	10th to 90th Percentiles Commercial
Automated urinalysis test	\$28.80	\$31.20	\$2.36	1120%	\$5.00 - \$58.65
CT scan, head or brain, w/o contrast	\$1,167.23	\$1,067.88	\$108.44	976%	\$298.89 - \$1,620.00
Complete blood test, automated	\$58.30	\$55.38	\$6.79	759%	\$12.05 - \$88.40
MRI of leg joint	\$1,897.12	\$1,655.75	\$228.90	729 %	\$541.56 - \$3,132.68
CT scan of abdomen and pelvis with contrast	\$2,857.17	\$2,788.75	\$370.93	670%	\$810.00 - \$4,433.25
MRI scan of brain before and after contrast	\$2,522.47	\$2,304.50	\$368.76	584%	\$837.36 - \$3,964.42
Ultrasound of pregnant uterus	\$466.16	\$414.56	\$106.88	336%	\$180.84 - \$724.08
Sleep Study	\$2,679.57	\$2,307.60	\$894.68	199 %	\$1,118.00 - \$3,345.40
Mammography of both breasts	\$315.98	\$288.72	\$112.24	182 %	\$144.44 - \$532.31
Colonoscopy	\$1,693.20	\$1,520.17	\$759.94	123%	\$509.41 - \$3,269.00
Major joint replacement of lower extremity	\$26,305.00	\$28,837.67	\$13,869.44	90%	\$17,498.62 - \$35,043.92
Routine obstetric care for cesarean delivery, including pre-and-post delivery care	\$3,850.31	\$3,470.10	\$2,629.86	46%	\$2,550.00 - \$6,456.00
Routine obstetric care for vaginal delivery, including pre-and-post delivery care	\$3,769.48	\$3,041.83	\$4,540.99	- 17 %	\$2,550.00 - \$5,255.38
Gallbladder removal	\$2,550.00	\$6,583.71	\$3,138.34	-19%	\$1,418.04 - \$13,469.00
Electrocardiogram, routine, with interpretation and report	\$40.31	\$36.76	\$74.34	- 46 %	\$24.55 - \$171.50
Removal of tonsils and adenoid glands for a patient younger than age 12	\$2,888.49	\$4,616.36	\$5,028.10	-43%	\$697.95 - \$12,370.00

Median prices are the middle value of a set of prices across North Carolina hospitals that disclosed commercial, cash, and Medicare Advantage price information for each service. The median commercial price for each hospital is measured as the median negotiated price across all of its commercial plans.

The 10th to 90th percentile range measures the difference between the most and least affordable group of hospital prices, respectively. For a more complete summary of the services and the prices analyzed in this report, see the Appendix. All data was sourced from Turquoise Health in June 2023.

cial patients, even services as simple as a urinalysis test can carry a 1,120% median markup, forcing patients to pay a median \$28.80 while Medicare pays a median of just \$2.36. Likewise, hospitals charge patients with commercial insurance a median \$58.30 for an automated blood test, though Medicare pays a median of only \$6.79. As employers seek to contain costs, workers are footing the bill for these high prices in the form of lost wages, higher premiums, benefit cuts, larger deductibles and widespread medical debt.^{23 24 25 26}

"Lawmakers should consider reforms to strengthen price transparency and antitrust protections."

Uninsured patients also face significant price inflation, raising concerns over negative financial impact and nonprofit hospitals' debt collection policies. Across the majority of the 16 shoppable services, hospitals charged uninsured patients more than 150% more than Medicare rates, and a fourth of the 16 analyzed shoppable services had a higher markup on "cash" prices than on commercial rates.²⁷

Nationally, hospitals often give more generous discounts on "cash prices" to help uninsured patients afford care, but North Carolina hospitals are billing uninsured patients as much as 1,222% more than Medicare for common services.²⁸ These high cash prices risk exacerbating the cost exposure of almost 1.1 million uninsured North Carolinians who are often responsible for paying their medical bills without help from the government or a third party.²⁹ For a gallbladder removal, uninsured patients are responsible for a median \$6,583.71 cash price — or \$4,033.71 more than the median commercial price.³⁰

These price disparities are especially troubling because North Carolina hospitals sued 7,517 patients and family members to collect medical debt from 2017 to 2022. Hospitals used the court system to obtain liens against patients' houses and to charge significant interest on medical judgments. When patients tried to fight

An MRI of a leg joint might cost...

\$228.90 for Medicare patients.

\$541.56 at affordable hospitals.

\$3,132.68 at expensive hospitals.

these lawsuits, they often argued that they "lack information necessary" to determine if they had been charged a fair price. Hidden prices and opaque health care billing processes left them unable to decide if "the value of the treatment was reasonable" before being sued.³¹

Litigious hospitals charged price markups that were significantly higher than the national average, with an average 480.5% charge-to-cost ratio. Furthermore, hospitals also sued patients over "surprise bills," which are notorious for exploiting patients' vulnerability to charge exorbitant prices. These lawsuits left patients owing an average judgment of \$16,623.³² Half of Americans do not have the savings to cover even a \$500 emergency bill in full, and medical debt is the leading cause of bankruptcy in the United States.^{33 34}

Hospitals' enormous price markups over Medicare rates are especially troubling because an efficient hospital can break even on Medicare reimbursements, according to the federal government.³⁵ Academically peer-reviewed research from

Hospitals Charge Commercial Payers Far More Than Medicare Advantage Rates for Radiological Services

Median prices paid by commercially insured patients v. Medicare advantage.



SOURCE: Researchers' analysis of Turquoise Health data as of June 2023.

the State Health Plan also found that the majority of North Carolina hospitals profited on Medicare from 2015 to 2020. Although North Carolina hospital lobbyists claimed \$3.1 billion in Medicare losses in 2020, hospitals self-reported to the federal government turning a profit of \$87 million on Medicare — a difference of 3,670%.^{36 37}

The vast majority of North Carolina's nonprofit hospitals failed to justify an estimated \$1.8 billion in tax breaks in 2020.³⁸ Instead of providing free or discounted care to impoverished patients, some hospitals billed almost \$150 million to indigent patients.³⁹ Worse, North Carolina's nonprofit hospital systems encouraged more than 100,000 patients to sign up for "medical credit cards" that can charge up to 18% interest on medical debt.^{40 41}

North Carolina lawmakers should consider reforms to strengthen price transparency and antitrust protections against hospital monopolies. High prices are directly linked to hospital consolidation, as are violations against price transparency rules.^{42 43} Patients cannot protect their financial health until they can shop for the best price — which requires both access to price information and choices between providers. Both are scarce in North Carolina, where health care is both highly expensive and extremely monopolistic.^{44 45 46 47}

Hospital Prices and CON Laws

Many of the largest price disparities appeared in radiological services, including CT and MRI scans. Hospitals inflated their \$1,167.23 median commercial price for a CT scan of the brain by 976% from Medicare's \$108.44 median rate.

Exhibit C

The most and least affordable commercial hospital prices across 16 shoppable services in North Carolina

The 10th to 90th Percentile Prices as a Percent of Median Medicare Advantage



SOURCE: Researchers' analysis of Turquoise Health data as of June 2023.

Commercial patients face similarly high markups for MRIs. While Medicare pays a median of \$228.90 for an MRI of a leg joint, privately insured patients must pay a median \$1,897.12 for the same scan or an 729% markup.⁴⁸

Patients get little in return for paying such high prices. Research shows that higher prices do not guarantee better or safer care. In monopolistic markets, higher prices are even linked to lower quality and worse patient outcomes.^{49 50} ^{51 52 53}

The huge price disparities for radiological services have troubling ties to North Carolina public policy. State Certificate of Need laws (CON) restrict the supply of imaging equipment. In order to purchase any equipment or build new facilities above the state's monetary threshold, providers must apply for state permission and demonstrate the "need" in their service area. The state CON board is staffed by 25 appointees, many of whom are affiliated with large hospital systems.⁵⁴ Even if the state board grants permission, incumbent competitors can sue to block competition, often resulting in time-consuming and expensive litigation that has a "chilling" effect on commercial entities that do not have the financial resources of large medical groups.^{55 56}

The body of existing research shows that CON laws drive up prices and reduce access to care.⁵⁷ ⁵⁸ ⁵⁹ When the laws were first implemented, the federal government paid hospitals based on costs, which created an incentive to overspend.⁶⁰ At the time, policymakers hoped that restricting hospitals' ability to overspend by tightly controlling the supply of equipment and facilities would solve the problem, but this approach

Commercial, cash, and Medicare advantage hospital prices for an automated urinalysis test in North Carolina

How hospital median and percentile prices compare across North Carolina.



SOURCE: Researchers' analysis of Turquoise Health data as of June 2023.

was not successful.⁶¹ Payers have since switched to paying hospitals for providing services instead for costs — eliminating the original rationale for CON laws' existence.⁶²

The North Carolina General Assembly recently passed the first major CON reforms in decades, but the reforms are not scheduled to take effect for at least another two years, raising the worry that they could be delayed indefinitely.⁶³ The North Carolina Healthcare Association, the hospitals' lobbying arm, has vigorously opposed any reforms, and hospitals are among the most powerful industry lobbying groups.^{64 65 66} In the meantime, patients will have to wait to access more affordable care.

Hospital Prices and Consolidation

Hospital price disparities become still more extreme when comparing the most and least expensive subset of hospital commercial prices, otherwise known as 10th to 90th percentiles. For example, a gallbladder removal surgery could cost a commercial patient \$1,418.04 or \$13,469 — a price difference of 850%. Even routine care such as a colonoscopy carries a 542% price difference, depending on whether patients visit the affordable subset of hospitals that charge \$509.41 or the expensive hospitals that charge \$3,269.⁶⁷

Past research shows that hospital prices are directly linked to hospital consolidation. When patients have no other options, hospitals can dictate prices. When researchers analyzed the nation's most monopolistic markets, they found that the price of a hospital stay had jumped between 11% to 54% for private insurers in subsequent years.⁶⁸ Likewise, when hospitals acquire independent physician practices, patients must pay significantly higher premiums for health insurance because of price increases.⁶⁹ "Hospital prices are directly linked to hospital consolidation."

Exhibit E

Hospital Markup Cash Prices From Medicare Rates

The median cash prices, commercial rates, and Medicare Advantage rates



SOURCE: Researchers' analysis of Turquoise Health data as of June 2023.

North Carolina has been described as one of the "worst, most expensive states for health care."⁷⁰ North Carolina cities have repeatedly ranked among the top five most monopolistic metro areas for health care in the nation.⁷¹ Even before recent major mergers, 57 North Carolina hospitals boasted perfect monopolies in 2018, and all hospitals were flagged as at least "highly concentrated" in the state, according to the joint Department of Justice and Federal Trade Commission horizontal merger guidelines.⁷²

The reality is likely far worse. This measure used by the federal government does not even weigh "virtual mergers," or arrangements such as the Joint Operating Agreement between Vidant Health and the Brody School of Medicine to create ECU Health.^{73 74} Nor does the index capture other arrangements involving executive compensation, such as the management agreement that allowed Atrium Health to pay the salaries of its competitor Cone Health's chief executive officer (CEO) and top executives for almost a decade.⁷⁵

Like hospital consolidation, hospital prices are likely higher than the medians shown in this study. Hospitals must disclose their commercial prices under federal law — but the decision to post prices is still influenced by hospital executives' concerns over the potential negative impact of higher prices on their public image or business volume. Researchers found that hospitals with higher prices could therefore be more likely to flout federal price transparency rules.⁷⁶

For underinsured patients with high deductibles and uninsured patients, such extreme price differences can be crushing. Across many North Carolina hospitals, however, patients cannot even see the price of common services, much less shop for affordable health care.⁷⁷

North Carolina Hospitals' Disclosure of Commercial, Cash and Medicare Advantage Prices

Description (out of 140 hospitals)	Commercial	Cash	Chargemaster	Medicare Advantage
CT scan, head or brain, w/o contrast	96	95	106	85
CT scan of abdomen and pelvis with contrast	96	93	105	86
Automated urinalysis test	97	91	104	85
Ultrasound of pregnant uterus	93	90	99	78
MRI of leg joint	92	90	97	83
Complete blood test, automated	99	89	101	86
MRI scan of brain before and after contrast	92	89	99	83
Mammography of both breasts	89	84	93	79
Sleep Study	73	74	80	64
Colonoscopy	71	54	63	70
Major joint replacement of lower extremity	84	31	38	78
Gallbladder removal	51	26	31	41
Removal of tonsils, adenoid glands for a patient younger than age 12	32	16	20	28
Electrocardiogram, routine, with interpretation and report	25	12	14	19
Routine obstetric care for vaginal delivery, including pre- and-post delivery care	27	4	8	15
Routine obstetric care for cesarean delivery, including pre- and-post delivery care	26	4	6	8

For a more complete summary of North Carolina hospitals' disclosure of the services and prices, see the Appendix. SOURCE: Researchers' analysis of Turquoise Health data as of June 2023.

Failures in Price Transparency

On average, 51% of the 140 North Carolina hospitals disclosed commercial prices across the 16 shoppable services under federal price transparency rules. Compliance was lowest for Medicare rates and cash prices — a concerning phenomenon because uninsured patients are the most vulnerable to price disparities and therefore the most incentivized to shop for affordable care. North Carolina's hospitals had an average disclosure rate of 42% for cash prices across the 16 shoppable services. While 79% of hospitals disclosed commercial rates for at least one of the 16 shoppable services, only five hospitals disclosed prices for all 16 services. Compliance was lower for cash prices, with 74% of hospitals disclosing cash prices for at least one service but only one hospital

North Carolina Hospitals Hide Their Prices From Patients

The number of hospitals disclosing commercial negotiated rates and cash prices



SOURCE: Researchers' analysis of Turquoise Health data as of June 2023.

We are missing critical pricing data for Mission HCA Health, which is among the top 16% most expensive hospital systems in the nation. disclosing cash prices for all 16 services. Disclosure of commercial prices was lowest for electrocardiograms and routine obstetric care for cesarean or vaginal deliveries, with less than a fifth of hospitals making their commercial prices transparent. Just 27 hospitals published commercial prices for obstetric care during childbirth, denying insured women the opportunity to shop for affordable care when expecting a child.⁷⁸

Hospitals have fought to keep their prices secret since the inception of federal price transparency rules.⁷⁹ The American Hospital Association sued in federal court to block the transparency reforms, but a U.S. District Court judge ruled against them, finding that the hospitals were "attacking transparency measures generally" to limit patients' ability "to make informed decisions."^{80 81}

The more monopolistic the market, the less likely hospitals are to comply with price transparency laws.⁸² Mission Health HCA faces an antitrust lawsuit alleging monopolistic practices that increased prices and decreased quality.⁸³ Mission Health's former communications director was recorded describing the system as a "monopoly," saying that Mission Health was "the 500-pound gorilla in Western North Carolina."⁸⁴

Unlike the majority of U.S. hospitals, Mission HCA hospitals share only their gross chargemaster prices — an inflated number used to negotiate with insurers that bears little relation to the costs to provide care or to what the patient will pay.^{85 86} This blatant noncompliance is widespread across HCA hospitals, earning the system scathing criticism from price transparency watchdog groups.⁸⁷

These findings contrast sharply with a report released by North Carolina Attorney General Josh Stein, who said he was "encouraged with North Carolina hospitals' widespread compliance," after declaring 83% of hospitals fully compliant, including Mission HCA hospitals.⁸⁸ However, even the most basic overview of many hospitals' machine-readable files would have exposed obvious failures in compliance, particularly for HCA Mission Health.⁸⁹

Discussion and State Legislation

Nationally, hospital noncompliance with federal price transparency rules is widespread, especially across the largest health systems, and federal enforcement has been criticized as weak and ineffectual.^{90 91 92} CMS has issued more than 730 warning notices and 269 requests for corrective action plans across the United States as of April 2023.⁹³ But the agency has fined only 11 hospitals to date, and the fines total less than \$4 million.⁹⁴ CMS increased the financial penalties on larger hospitals, but compliance remains low.^{95 96}

States have stepped into this vacuum and taken up enforcement themselves. Colorado prohibits hospitals from collecting on medical debt if the hospital is in violation of the federal price transparency rules.⁹⁷ Texas codified the federal price transparency rule into state law and strengthened enforcement mechanisms, allowing the state to fine noncompliant hospitals that collect more than \$10 million in annual gross revenue.⁹⁸

North Carolina policymakers are considering similar legislation. The Medical Debt De-Weaponization Act would require large providers to post price information and would give enforcement powers to the North Carolina Attorney General, as well as strengthening consumer protections against medical debt.⁹⁹ The bill unanimously passed in the Senate and is awaiting action in the House.¹⁰⁰

State lawmakers are also considering legislation to protect the future of the State Health Plan. With a \$24 billion unfunded liability, the State Health Plan has one of the worst unfunded liabilities in the nation due to high costs and the lack of legislative appropriations over decades. Its reserves are at risk of falling below the required threshold in less than two years, according to recent projections provided to members of the State Health Plan's Board of Trustees.



\$17,499 at affordable hospitals. \$35,044

at expensive hospitals.

The North Carolina Senate's proposed budget would require the state's hospitals to cut costs for the State Health Plan by \$125 million beginning in 2024, creating critical savings that would account for nearly 8% of State Health Plan's projected \$1.56 billion spending on hospital expenditures in 2025. If hospitals refuse to help find these savings, the budget plan would revoke noncompliant urban hospitals' licenses to operate.¹⁰¹

The Senate budget plan also takes ambitious steps to reform Certificate of Need laws, loosening the restrictions on freestanding kidney dialysis centers, MRI scanning facilities, cancer radiation facilities and ambulatory surgical facilities in certain counties.¹⁰²

North Carolina stands at a crossroads for public health and fiscal responsibility. Experts warn that double-digit health care price inflation is imminent, painting a bleak future for families already struggling with higher costs.¹⁰³ ¹⁰⁴ Hospital collection lawsuits are fueling intergenerational poverty and targeting families' main source of equity in their homes.

Patients can no longer afford to wait for reform. The General Assembly has already enacted historic CON reforms to strengthen competition and improve patients' access to affordable medical care.¹⁰⁵ The future of health care price transparency in North Carolina now rests with the House, which has not yet heard the Medical Debt De-Weaponization Act.

Methodology and Limitations

The analysis used the Turquoise Health Database, which collects and compiles current hospital facility price data disclosed by United States hospitals under the federal Hospital Price Transparency Rule. Researchers obtained the commercially negotiated rates, cash prices, chargemaster prices and Medicare Advantage (MA) prices disclosed by 140 hospitals in North Carolina for a list of 16 common shoppable services in June 2023, identified by Current Procedural Terminology (CPT) or Diagnosis-related Group (DRG) codes. For each service, researchers calculated median prices for each hospital in each of the five market segments, aggregated across different insurers, plans, and service settings. Average hospital compliance with federal price transparency rules was calculated as a simple average because the price data does not include utilization data.

The analysis faced important limitations associated with failures in hospital compliance with federal price transparency laws. The hospital price transparency data is based on administrative records and might be subject to potential data inaccuracies. The availability of price data is contingent on hospitals' disclosure. Federal enforcement of price transparency rules has been widely criticized as weak, and, as a result, noncompliance is widespread.¹⁰⁶ As a result, this study likely underestimates hospital prices, especially for the common medical services that have the lowest compliance rates, such as childbirth or electrocardiograms. This underestimate likely extends across all services, however, as compliance rates are worst in highly

concentrated or monopolistic markets where hospitals charge the most expensive prices. We are missing critical pricing data for Mission HCA Health, which is among the 16% most expensive hospital systems in the nation, with a rank of 49 out of 311 systems.¹⁰⁷ Without including one of the state's most expensive systems in our analysis, the results are at risk of critically understating hospital markups.

Price transparency is critical for uninsured patients because they are vulnerable to high prices and medical debt. Yet the patients most in need of protection are the least protected. The federal rules left a problematic loophole for "cash prices," or the discounted price available to patients who pay cash themselves rather than relying on health insurance. CMS dictates that if hospitals have not yet "determined a discounted cash price for self-pay consumers... the hospitals' cash price would simply be the gross charges."108 Hospitals can therefore refuse to offer a discounted cash price and instead list the gross charge, which is highly inflated to maximize revenue. They can also conceal information about lower cash prices from patients and still appear compliant.

Endnotes

- Andrea Sisko, Sean Keehan, John Poisal, et al. "National Health Expenditure Projections, 2018–27: Economic and Demographic Trends Drive Spending and Enrollment Growth." *Health Affairs*. February 20, 2019.
- 2. Gerard Anderson, Uwe Reinhardt, Peter Hussey, Varduhi Petrosyan. "It's the Prices, Stupid: Why the United States Is So Different from Other Countries." *Health Affairs* 22(3): 89–105. 2003.
- 3. Gerard Anderson, Uwe Reinhardt, Peter Hussey, Varduhi Petrosyan. "It's Still the Prices, Stupid: Why the US Spends So Much On Health Care, and a Tribute to Uwe Reinhardt." *Health Affairs* 38(1): 87–95. 2019.
- 4. Christopher Whaley, Brian Briscombe, Rose Kerber, et al. "Prices Paid to Hospitals by Private Health Plans Findings from Round 4 of an Employer-Led Transparency Initiative." RAND Corporation. 2022.
- **5.** 5 See Appendix.
- Gary Claxton, Matthew Rae, Nisha Kurani, Jared Ortaliza. "How Affordability of Employer Coverage Varies by Family Income." Peterson-Kaiser Family Foundation Health System Tracker. March 10, 2022
- Alexander Carther, Kassandra Martinchek, Breno Braga, Signe-Mary McKernan, Caleb Quakenbush.
 "Debt in America: An

Interactive Map." Urban Institute. June 23, 2022.

- 8. 8 Barak Richman, Sara Greene, Sean Chen, Julie Havlak. "Hospitals Sue Patients: How Hospitals Use N.C. Courts to Collect Medical Debt." Duke University School of Law. August 16, 2023.
- 9. See Appendix.
- 10. See Appendix.
- **11.** Nisha Kurani, Giolando Ramirez, Julie Hudman, et al. "Early Results from Federal Price Transparency Rule Show Difficulty in Estimating the Cost of Care." Peterson-KFF Health System Tracker. April 9, 2021.
- Morgan Henderson, Morgane Mouslim. "Low Compliance From Big Hospitals on CMS's Hospital Price Transparency Rule." *Health Affairs*. March 16, 2021.
- Suhas Gondi, Adam Beckman, Avery Ofoje, et al. "Early Hospital Compliance With Federal Requirements For Price Transparency." JAMA Internal Medicine. June 14, 2021.
- Patient Rights Advocate.
 "Fourth Semi-Annual Hospital Price Transparency Report February 2023." Patient Rights Advocate. February 6, 2023.
- **15.** Consumer Financial Protection Bureau. "Medical Debt Burden in the United States." February 2022.
- 16. See Appendix.
- 17. North Carolina Department of State Treasurer. "State Health Plan

Shortfall Drops \$7 Billion; New Report Brings Good News for Retirees." Press Releases. September 1, 2022.

- 18. John Murawski. "UNC Health Care's response to a public records request left NC's treasurer in the dark." News and Observer. September 4, 2018.
- Julie Havlak. "Hospitals Force Folwell to Back Off State Health Plan Reforms." *The Richmond Observer, Carolina Journal News Service*. August 9, 2019.
- 20. This project was complete without any cost to the North Carolina Department of State Treasurer. Johns Hopkins Bloomberg holds a contract with Turquoise Health for academic research, and Turquoise Health did not charge the Department of State Treasurer any fee for accessing their price data.
- 21. See Appendix for an exact description of the services, the corresponding CPT codes, and a breakdown of the median commercial rate by individual hospital service.
- 22. See Appendix.
- 23. Desilver, Drew. "For most U.S. workers, real wages have barely budged in decades." Pew Research. August 7, 2018.
- 24. Gary Claxton, Matthew Rae, Nisha Kurani, Jared Ortaliza. "How Affordability of Employer Coverage Varies by Family Income." Peterson-Kaiser Family

Foundation Health System Tracker. March 10, 2022.

- 25. Alex Montero, Audrey Kearney, Liz Hamel, Mol-Iyann Brodie. "Americans' Challenges with Health Care Costs." Kaiser Family Foundation. July 14, 2022.
- 26. Alexander Carther, Kassandra Martinchek, Breno Braga, et al. "Debt in America: An Interactive Map." Urban Institute. February 2022.

27. See Appendix.

- 28. John Xuefeng Jiang, Martin Makary, Ge Bai. "Comparison of US Hospital Cash Prices and Commercial Negotiated Prices for 70 Services." *JAMA Network Open.* December 21, 2021.
- **29.** Kaiser Family Foundation. "Health Insurance Coverage of the Total Population: North Carolina." State Health Facts. 2021.
- 30. See Appendix.
- **31.** Barak Richman, Sara Greene, Sean Chen, Julie Havlak. "Hospitals Sue Patients: How Hospitals Use N.C. Courts to Collect Medical Debt." Duke University School of Law. August 16, 2023.
- 32. Barak Richman, Sara Greene, Sean Chen, Julie Havlak. "Hospitals Sue Patients: How Hospitals Use N.C. Courts to Collect Medical Debt." Duke University School of Law. August 16, 2023.
- **33.** Lunna Lopes, Audrey Kearney, Alex Montero, et al. "Health Care Debt in The U.S.: The Broad Con¬sequences Of Medical And Dental Bills." Kaiser Family Foundation. June

16, 2022.

- 34. David Himmelstein, Robert M. Lawless, Deborah Thorne, et al. "Medical Bankruptcy: Still Common Despite the Affordable Care Act." American Journal of Public Health. March 2019.
- **35.** MedPac. "Chapter 3: Hospital Inpatient and Outpatient Services. Report to Congress: Medicare Payment Policy." Medicare Payment Advisory Commission. March 2021.
- 36. Fred Clasen-Kelly. "Hospitals said they lost money on Medicare patients. Some made millions, a state report has found." Fortune Magazine, Kaiser Health News. October 25, 2022.
- **37.** North Carolina State Health Plan for Teachers and State Employees, Rice University's Baker Institute for Public Policy, University of Southern California's Sol Price School of Public Policy. "Overcharged: North Carolina Hospitals Profit on Medicare." October 25, 2022.
- 38. North Carolina State Health Plan for Teachers and State Employees, National Academy of State Health Policy, Rice University's Baker Institute for Public Policy. "N.C. Hospitals Bill the Poor." North Carolina Office of State Treasurer. January 26, 2022.
- **39.** North Carolina State Health Plan, Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health. North Carolina Hospitals: "Charity Care Case Report." North

Carolina Department of State Treasurer. October 27, 2021.

- 40. Noam Levey, Aneri Pattani. "How Banks and Private Equity Cash in When Patients Can't Pay Their Medical Bills." *KFF News*. November 17, 2022.
- **41.** North Carolina State Health Plan for Teachers and State Employees, Rice University's Baker Institute for Public Policy. "North Carolina Hospitals Bill the Poor." North Carolina Department of State Treasurer. January 26, 2022.
- **42.** Karyn Schwartz, Eric Lopez, Matthew Rae, et al. "What We Know About Provider Consolidation." Kaiser Family Foundation. September 2, 2020.
- **43.** Waqas Haque, Muzzammil Ahmadzada, Sanjana Janumpally, et al. "Adherence to a Federal Hospital Price Transparency Rule and Associated Financial and Marketplace Factors." *JAMA Network*. June 7, 2022.
- 44. See Appendix.
- **45.** Maggie Brown. "Study: North Carolina One of the Worst, Most Expensive States for HealthCare." *WRAL*. August 2, 2021.
- 46. Zack Cooper, Joseph Doyle, John Graves, Jonathan Gruber. "Do Higher-Priced Hospitals Deliver Higher-Quality Care?" National Bureau of Economic Research Working Paper Series. February 2022.
- **47.** Karyn Schwartz, Eriz Lopez, Matthew Rae, Tricia Neuman. "What We Know About Provider Consol-

idation." Kaiser Family Foundation. September 2, 2022.

- 48. See Appendix.
- **49.** Brad Beauvais, Glen Gilson, Steve Schwab, et al. "Overpriced? Are Hospital Prices Associated with the Quality of Care?" *Healthcare (Basel)*. May 17, 2020.
- 50. Leah Burke, Andrew Ryan. "The Complex Relationship Between Cost and Quality in US Health Care." AMA Journal of Ethics. February 2014.
- **51.** Zack Cooper, Joseph Doyle, John Graves, Jonathan Gruber. "Do Higher-Priced Hospitals Deliver Higher-Quality Care?" National Bureau of Economic Research. February 2022.
- 52. W Bruce Vogel, Michael Miller. "Variations in Rural Hospital Costs: Effects of Market Concentration and Location." *Health Care Finance Review.* Fall 1995.
- 53. Ayla Ellison. "Rural vs. Urban: A Comparison of Hospital Costs and Charges." *Becker's Hospital Review.* February 9, 2016.
- **54.** North Carolina Governor Roy Cooper. "Current Members." State Health Coordinating Council. Accessed June 6, 2023.
- **55.** Suzanne Zelenka. "CONtroversy in Health Care: A Hard Look at North Carolina's Certificate of Need Laws." UNC School of Law North Carolina Journal of Law and Technology. May 1, 2019.
- **56.** Julie Havlak. "Certificate of Need CON: A tangled web of bureaucracy, clout,

and backroom deals." *Carolina Journal*. March 8, 2021.

- **57.** Matthew Mitchell. "Certificate-of-Need Laws: How They Affect Healthcare Access, Quality, and Cost." The Mercatus Center at George Mason University. May 21, 2021.
- **58.** Matthew C. Baker, Thomas Stratmann. "Barriers to entry in the healthcare markets: Winners and Losers from certificate-of-need laws." Socio-Economic Planning Sciences. October 2021.
- **59.** Kevin Schmidt, Thomas Kimbrell. "Permission to Care: How North Carolina's Certificate of Need Law Harms Patients and Stifles Health Care Competition." Americans for Prosperity Foundation. November 2022.
- 60. "Joint Statement of the Federal Trade Commission and the Antitrust Division of the U.S. Department of Justice on Certificate-of-Need Laws and South Carolina House Bill 3250." Federal Trade Commission. January 11, 2016
- Maureen Oklhausen.
 "Certificate of Need Laws: A Prescription for Higher Costs." *Antitrust,* American Bar Association. Fall 2015.
- 62. Marina Lao, Francine Lafontaine, Deborah Feinstein. "FTC Staff Supports North Carolina Legislative Proposal to Limit Certificate of Need Rules for Health Care Facilities." The Federal Trade Commission's Office of Policy Planning, Bureau of Com-

petition, and Bureau of Economics. July 13, 2015.

- 63. McGuireWoods. "North Carolina Certificate-of-Need Reforms." Client Resource Center. April 20, 2023.
- **64.** Bob Herman. "How North Carolina Hospitals Justify Thwarting Medicaid Expansion." *STAT News*. August 22, 2022.
- 65. Whitney Clegg. "Calls Mount to 'De-Weaponize' Medical Debt." *WBTV.* June 15, 2023.
- **66.** Olivier Wouters. "Lobbying Expenditures and Campaign Contributions by the Pharmaceutical and Health Product Industry in the United States, 1999-2018." *JAMA Internal Medicine*. March 3, 2020.
- 67. See Appendix.
- **68.** Karyn Schwartz, Eric Lopez, Matthew Rae, et al. "What We Know About Provider Consolidation." Kaiser Family Foundation. September 2, 2020.
- **69.** Hannah Neprash, Michael Chernew, Andrew Hicks, et al. "Association of Financial Integration Between Physicians and Hospitals With Commercial Health Care Prices." *JAMA Internal Medicine* 175 (12): 1932-1939. December 2015.
- **70.** Brown, Maggie. "Study: North Carolina One of the Worst, Most Expensive States for HealthCare." *WRAL*. August 2, 2021.
- **71.** Health Care Cost Institute. "Hospital Concentration Index: An Analysis of U.S. Hospital Market Concentration." Healthy Marketplace Index. June 2022,

2021, 2020.

- 72. Zack Cooper, Joseph Doyle, John Graves, Jonathan Gruber. "Do Higher-Priced Hospitals Deliver Higher-Quality Care?" National Bureau of Economic Research Working Paper Series. February 2022.
- **73.** Vidant Health. "ECU, Vidant Health announce joint operating agreement." Press Releases. January 3, 2022.
- **74.** Botti, Mark. "Comments on the Antitrust Aspects of Hospital Virtual Mergers." Justice News: Health Care Task Force Antitrust Division of the U.S. Department of Justice. July 1, 1998
- **75.** John Joyce. "Cone Health to pay its own executives after changes to agreement with Atrium Health." *Triad Business Journal.* December 20, 2019.
- **76.** Makary Jiang, Ge Bai. "Where are the high-price hospitals? With the Transparency Rule in effect, colonoscopy prices suggest that they're all over the place." *Health Affairs Blog.* 2021.
- 77. Patient Rights Advocate. "Fourth Semi-Annual Hospital Price Transparency Report February 2023." Patient Rights Advocate. February 6, 2023.
- 78. See Appendix.
- **79.** Tom McGinty, Anna Wilde Matthews, Melanie Evans. "Hospitals Hide Pricing Data from Web Searches." *The Wall Street Journal.* March 22, 2021.
- **80.** United States District Court Judge Carl Nichols. "The American Hospi-

tal Association, et al. V. Alex M. Azar II, Secretary of Health and Human Serices." Civil Action No. 1: 19-cv-03619. June 23, 2020

- 81. Sarah Kliff, Margot Sanger-Katz. "Hospitals Sued to Keep Prices Secret. They Lost." *The New York Times.* August 22, 2021.
- 82. Waqas Haque, Muzzammil Ahmadzada, Sanjana Janumpally, et al. "Adherence to a Federal Hospital Price Transparency Rule and Associated Financial and Marketplace Factors." JAMA Network. June 7, 2022.
- **83.** Andrew Jones. "In Big Win for Plaintiffs, NC Business Court Judge Won't Fully Dismiss Antitrust Lawsuit." *Asheville Citizen Times.* September 19, 2022.
- 84. Staff Reports. "Mission Hospital Official Resigns Over Comments." *Blue Ridge Now, Times-News.* October 21, 2011.
- **85.** Mission Health. "Download Our Pricing Transparency CMS Required File of Standard Charges (Raw Data File)." Price Transparency CMS Required File of Standard Charges. Accessed June 6, 2023.
- **86.** Chris Wheeler, Russ Taylor. "New Year, New CMS Price Transparency Rule for Hospitals." *Health Affairs.* January 19, 2021.
- 87. Patient Rights Advocate.
 "Fourth Semi-Annual Hospital Price Transparency Report February 2023." Patient Rights Advocate. February 6, 2023.
 88. Attorney General Josh

Stein. "Health Care Pricing Transparency North Carolina Hospital Report Card." North Carolina Department of Justice. January 13, 2022.

- 89. Patient Rights Advocate.
 "Fourth Semi-Annual Hospital Price Transparency Report February 2023."
 Patient Rights Advocate.
 February 6, 2023.
- 90. Patient Rights Advocate. "Fourth Semi-Annual Hospital Price Transparency Report February 2023." Patient Rights Advocate. February 6, 2023.
- 91. John Xuefeng Jiang, Martin Makary, Ge Bai.
 "Commercial Negotiated Prices for CMS-specified Shoppable Radiology Services in U.S. Hospitals." *Radiology.* November 30, 2021.
- **92.** Haden Dublois, Jonathan Ingram. "How America's Hospitals are Hiding the Cost of Health Care." Foundation for Government Accountability. August 29, 2022.
- **93.** Suhas Gondi et al. "Early Hospital Compliance with Federal Requirements for Price Transparency." *JAMA Internal Medicine Research Letter*. June 14, 2021.
- 94. Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services. "Hospital Price Transparency Enforcement Updates." Newsroom. April 26, 2023.
- **95.** Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services. "Enforcement Actions." Hospital Price Transparency. June 8, 2023.
- **96.** John Xuefeng Jiang, Martin Makary, Ge Bai. "Com-

mercial negotiated prices for CMS-specified shoppable surgery services in U.S. hospitals." *International Journal of Surgery.* November 2021.

- **97.** Rachel Roubein, McKenzie Beard. "Two Hospitals Are Being Fined for Disobeying Price Transparency Rules." *The Washington Post.* June 9, 2022.
- **98.** Dave Muoio. "Colorado's new hospital price transparency law adds 'real teeth' to weak federal enforcement, experts say." *Fierce Healthcare*. August 10, 2022.
- 99. Sabrina Corlette, Marilyn Bartlett, Maanasa Kona. "State Health Care Purchasers Can Push Hospitals to Comply with Federal Transparency Requirements." *Health Affairs.* September 21, 2021.
- North Carolina General Assembly. "Senate Bill 321: Medical Debt De-Weaponization Act." North Carolina General Assembly. March 20, 2023.
- **101.** Richard Craver. "NC Senate clears medical debt bill supported by treasurer Folwell." *The*

Winston-Salem Journal. May 2, 2023.

- 102. Rose Hoban. "The Senate's Proposed \$29.8 Billion Spending Plan Would Revamp NC's Health Care Landscape." North Carolina Health News. May 16, 2023.
- 103. Rose Hoban. "The Senate's Proposed \$29.8 Billion Spending Plan Would Revamp NC's Health Care Landscape." North Carolina Health News. May 16, 2023.
- 104. Evans, Melanie.
 "Hospitals Look to Raise Treatment Costs as Nurses' Salaries Increase." Wall Street Journal. May 8, 2022.
- **105.** Herman, Bob. "'Completely Unsustainable': Small employers brace for giant health insurance price hikes." *STAT News*. April 14, 2022.
- 106. Barak Richman, Sara Greene, Sean Chen, Julie Havlak. "Hospitals Sue Patients: How Hospitals Use N.C. Courts to Collect Medical Debt." Duke University School of Law. August 16, 2023.
- **107.** Parker Poe Attorneys and Consultants in Law.

"Changes to CON Regulations in North Carolina Medicaid Expansion Bill." Client Alerts. March 24, 2023.

- 108. Yang Wang, Mark Katz Meiselbach, John Cox, Gerard Anderson, Ge Bai. "The Relationships among Cash Prices, Negotiated Rates, and Chargemaster Prices for Shoppable Hospital Services." Health Affairs. April 2023.
- **109.** Christopher Whaley, Brian Briscombe, Rose Kerber, et al. "Prices Paid to Hospitals by Private Health Plans: Findings from Round 4 of an Employer-Led Transparency Initiative." Rand Corporation. 2022.
- 110. Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services. Medicare and Medicaid Programs: CY 2020 hospital outpatient PPS policy changes and payment rates and ambulatory surgical center payment system policy changes and payment rates—price transparency requirements for hospitals to make standard charges public. Fed Regist. 84 (229): 65524-65606.

r
Δp
pe
nc
ndix: The N
he
Z
n l
nb
er
umber of North C
Ζ
<u>o</u> r
th
Ca
ITO
lii
la
s 1
arolina's 140 Ho
Η
SO
pit
al
ospitals That Discl
ha
It I
Die Die
cl
0S0
ed
Pr
ice
osed Prices Across 16 Services
Ac
ro
SS
16
Se
Ϋ́
ic
es

Code	Description	Commercial	Cash	Chargemaster	Medicare Advantage
81003	Automated urinalysis test	97	91	104	28
45378	Colonoscopy	71	54	63	70
85027	Complete blood test, automated	66	68	101	86
74177	CT scan of abdomen and pelvis with contrast	96	93	105	86
70450	CT scan, head or brain, without contrast	96	95	106	28
93000	Electrocardiogram, routine, with interpretation and report	25	12	14	19
47562	Gallbladder removal	51	26	31	41
470	Major joint replacement or reattachment of lower extremity	84	31	38	78
77066	Mammography of both breasts	68	84	93	79
73721	MRI of leg joint	92	90	97	83
70553	MRI scan of brain before and after contrast	92	68	66	83
42820	Removal of tonsils and adenoid glands for a patient younger than age 12	32	16	20	28
59510	Routine obstetric care for cesarean delivery, including pre-and-post delivery care	26	4	σ	00
59400	Routine obstetric care for vaginal delivery, including pre-and-post delivery care	27	4	00	ΰ
95810	Sleep Study	73	74	80	64
76805	Ultrasound of pregnant uterus	93	90	66	78

Appendix: N
orth
Carolina
Hospitals'
endix: North Carolina Hospitals' Commercial, Cash and Medic
Cash
l and N
Medicare
Advantag
e Prices
Across 1
ices Across 16 Services

,0000	76805	95810	59400	59510	42820	70553	73721	77066	470	47562	00056	70450	74177	85027	45378	81003	Code
	Illtrasound of pregnant uterus	Sleep Study	Routine obstetric care for vaginal delivery, including pre- and-post delivery care	Routine obstetric care for cesarean delivery, including pre-and-post delivery care	Removal of tonsils and adenoid glands for a patient younger than age 12	MRI scan of brain before and after contrast	MRI of leg joint	Mammography of both breasts	Major joint replacement or reattachment of lower extremity	Gallbladder removal	Electrocardiogram, routine, with interpretation and report	CT scan, head or brain, without contrast	CT scan of abdomen and pelvis with contrast	Complete blood test, automated	Colonoscopy	Automated urinalysis test	Description
÷ 100:10	\$46616	\$2,679.57	\$3,769.48	\$3,850.31	\$2,888.49	\$2,522.47	\$1,897.12	\$315.98	\$26,305.00	\$2,550.00	\$40.31	\$1,167.23	\$2,857.17	\$58.30	\$1,693.20	\$28.80	Median Commercial
÷	\$414 56	\$2,307.60	\$3,041.83	\$3,470.10	\$4,616.36	\$2,304.50	\$1,655.75	\$288.72	\$28,837.67	\$6,583.71	\$36.76	\$1,067.88	\$2,788.75	\$55.38	\$1,520.17	\$31.20	Median Cash
4,00.00	\$760.00	\$3,905.00	\$6,704.25	\$8,070.00	\$5,960.07	\$4,552.00	\$3,306.25	\$486.50	\$57,150.32	\$10,655.75	\$69.75	\$2,019.00	\$5,213.00	\$104.00	\$2,851.43	\$52.00	Median Chargemaster
#100.00	\$106 88	\$894.68	\$4,540.99	\$2,629.86	\$5,028.10	\$368.76	\$228.90	\$112.24	\$13,869.44	\$3,138.34	\$74.34	\$108.44	\$370.93	\$6.79	\$759.94	\$2.36	Median Medicare Advantage
₩ .00.0-	\$180 84	\$1,118.00	\$2,550.00	\$2,550.00	\$697.95	\$837.36	\$541.56	\$144.44	\$17,498.62	\$1,418.04	\$24.55	\$298.89	\$810.00	\$12.05	\$509.41	\$5.00	10th Percentile Commercial
	\$774 08	\$3,345.40	\$5,255.38	\$6,456.00	\$12,370.00	\$3,964.42	\$3,132.68	\$532.31	\$35,043.92	\$13,469.00	\$171.50	\$1,620.00	\$4,433.25	\$88.40	\$3,269.00	\$58.65	90th Percentile Commercial